|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **UNITED NATIONS** |  | **CERD** |
|  | **International Convention on the Elimination of all Forms of Racial Discrimination** | Distr.  Original: |

COMMITTEE ON THE ELIMINATION  
 OF RACIAL DISCRIMINATION

# REPORT SUBMITTED BY STATES PARTIES UNDER ARTICLE 9 OF THE CONVENTION

## Third periodic report of States parties due in 2000

## Addendum

## Indonesia [[1]](#footnote-2)\* [[2]](#footnote-3)\*\* [[3]](#footnote-4)\*\*\*

[17 March 2006]

**CONTENTS**

*Paragraphs* *Page*

Introduction 1 - 4 3

I. GENERAL INFORMATION 5 - 85 3

A. History of Indonesia 5 - 23 3

B. The People 24 - 31 6

C. Geography 32 - 35 10

D. Political structure 36 - 47 11

D. 1. The Armed Forces 48 - 50 14

D. 2. The Police 51 - 52 15

D. 3. Regional government 53 - 54 15

E. Legal framework 55 - 78 15

F. Information, publication, national implementation of  
 the contents of the Convention 79 - 85 20

II. RELEVANT INFORMATION RELATED TO ARTICLE 1  
 THROUGH ARTICLE 7 86 - 167 21

Article 1 86 - 92 21

Article 2 93 - 114 22

Article 3 115 - 124 26

Article 4 125 - 138 28

Article 5 139 - 151 30

Article 6 152 - 160 32

Article 7 161 - 167 33

III. DIFFICULTIES ENCOUNTERED BY THE GOVERNMENT  
 IN IMPLEMENTING THE CONVENTION 168 - 175 34

IV. CONCLUSION 176 - 178 35

List of Annexes 36

# CONSOLIDATED REPORT OF THE REPUBLIC OF INDONESIA ON THE IMPLEMENTATION OF THE INTERNATIONAL CONVENTION ON THE ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF RACIAL DISCRIMINATION (ICERD)

## (Period of 25 May 1999-25 May 2004)

## Introduction

1. Indonesia, a diverse county with approximately 201 million people who comprise more than 1,000 ethnic groups with over 500 languages, acceded to the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination on 25 July 1999 through Law No. 29 of 1999.

2. According to Article 9 of the Convention, State Parties shall submit to the United Nations Secretary General, for consideration by the Committee on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, an initial report on legislative, judicial, administrative or other measures within one year after the entry into force of the Convention and thereafter shall submit periodic reports every two years.

3. Due to many challenges faced by Indonesia, the submission of the reports on the implementation of the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination could not have been made on time. Although it was late, the new Government established in 2005 decided to submit its reports on the implementation of the Convention in accordance with its commitments as contained in the National Plan of Action on Human Rights 2004-2009.

4. In this regard, and for practical reasons, the Government should like to report the developments that cover the Initial Report (25 May 1999 - 24 May 2000), the First (25 May 2000 ‑ 24 May 2002) and the Second (25 May 2002 - 24 May 2004) Periodic Reports. If this is acceptable to the Committee, the next report i.e. the third periodic report, which will cover developments from 2004-2006, will be submitted by the Government in due time in 2006.

# I. General Information

## A. History of Indonesia

5. The civilization of Indonesia can be traced back to the ancient history more than one million years ago. According to historians, the Indonesian archipelago was first inhabited by the ancient human ancestors, *pithecanthropus erectus*, who migrated to Java Island and known as Java Man. Java Man then became extinct or mingled with various later migrations, as the people living in Indonesia today are of Malay origin.

6. From the 7th century B.C. there were well developed and organized societies in Indonesia. These early Indonesian people already knew some skills such as how to irrigate rice fields, use copper and bronze, and domesticate animals. Early Indonesians were animists, believing that all objects have their own particular spirit.

7. In the 3rd century AD, as seen from the statues of Hindu art in Sulawesi and Sumatra, Hinduism and Buddhism came to Indonesia. In the early 5th century, the earliest Hindu inscriptions were found in West Java and eastern Kalimantan.

8. The early kingdoms in Indonesia had emerged since the 7th century when the Sumatran Hindu-Buddhist kingdom of Sriwijaya rose. Since then, until the 12th century, international trade increased as indicated by the devolution of Sriwijaya’s power into smaller kingdoms. In 1294 one of the greatest and last Hindu kingdoms, Majapahit, was founded.

9. In the 11th century, Islam was introduced in Indonesia, taking hold of northern Sumatra where traders from Gujarat (a state in western India) stopped en route to Maluku and China. Settlements of Arab traders were then established and in 1292, Marco Polo noted that the inhabitants of the town of Perlak (now Aceh) on Sumatra’s northern tip had been converted to Islam. By the time of Majapahit’s final collapse at the beginning of the 16th century, many of its satellite kingdoms had declared themselves independent Muslim states.

10. By the 15th century, the center of power in the archipelago had moved to the Malay Peninsula, which was indicated by the rise of Melaka and of trading cities along the northern coast of Java. By the end of the 16th century, a sea power had risen in the Indonesian archipelago.

11. European exposure in Indonesia began in the 15th century when Marco Polo and a few missionary travellers from Portugal visited Indonesia, marking the Portuguese as the first Europeans to visit Indonesia. Vasco da Gama, another Portuguese voyager, led the first vessel fleet to explore the Cape of Good Hope in 1498, captured Goa in western India and then pushed further to South East Asia. However, the real interaction was conducted by Alfonso d’ Albuquerque, who captured Malacca in 1511 and then Maluku in the following year. The Portuguese then achieved full control over trade activities within Indonesia by seizing and applying strict control over strategic ports throughout Indonesia and all through Goa, Mozambique and Angola.

12. Exposure to other Europeans continued when the Spanish, Dutch and British arrived. The Dutch gained full control over Indonesia after years of attempting to do so. Cornelis de Houtman, who was searching for spices from Indonesia, was the first to conduct such an effort. Realizing the vast potential of Indonesia, the Dutch government merged competing merchant companies into the United East-India Company of *Vereenigde Oost‑Indische Compagnie* (VOC). This government-led company was the only company that ran fleets to and from Indonesia.

13. The presence of the Portuguese and the Spanish was a threat to the existence of the VOC. Dutch trading ships were replaced with a heavily-armed fleet to repel these two previous occupants of Indonesia. By 1605, the Dutch had defeated the Portuguese at Tidore and Ambon and had occupied the territory themselves. The Dutch then built bases closer to the most important shipping lanes of the Malacca and Sunda Straits. The ruler of Jayakarta, the former name of Jakarta, granted permission to the Dutch to build a warehouse in 1610. The British were granted the same right, and relations between the Dutch and the British worsened, with clashes beginning to take place. The Dutch warehouse, which was then transformed into a fort, was besieged by the British and Jayakartans. The Dutch retaliated and razed Jayakarta, forced the British to flee from Jayakarta, and changed the name of their new headquarters to Batavia.

14. The Dutch then started the foundation of the Dutch Empire in the Dutch East Indies, led by Jan Pieterszoon Coen. Jan Pieterszoon was regarded as an imaginative but ruthless man. He almost completely exterminated the indigenous population of the Banda Island in Maluku; then he created a plan to make Batavia the centre of intra-Asian trade from Japan to Persia. Meanwhile, the Dutch also began to spread their authority within Indonesia. The Dutch captured Melaka from the Portuguese in 1641, demonstrating the former’s mastery of the sea. They monopolized the trade within, to and from Indonesia by creating alliances with local authorities such as the Sultan of Tidore, Ternate, Mataram, Melaka and others, by allowing no one but the Dutch to operate fleets and ports within the region. In achieving their goals, the Dutch employed a strategy known to Indonesia as the “*devide et impera*” or to divide and to rule. One well‑known example was the Dutch division of the Mataram Kingdom into two states, i.e. Jogjakarta and Surakarta and their initiation of a clash between them. After the end of the British and the Dutch war in 1780, the Treaty of Paris finally broke up the Dutch monopoly in the spice trade. This led to the demise of VOC, and the trading empire became a colonial empire.

15. The British occupied several Dutch posts following the French occupation of Holland in 1811. The Dutch East Indies (Indonesia) then became a territory under the control of the British. However, British rule over Indonesia lasted only five years when the British restored control over Indonesia to the Dutch in 1816, and traded the region with the Malay Strait.

16. During the 19th century there were sporadic wars all over the Dutch East Indies, which challenged the control of the Dutch over the region. The most prolonged war was the Paderi War in Sumatra (1825 - 1830) and Java War (1825 - 1830). In addition to the two well‑known wars, there were many sporadic resistance wars throughout Indonesia led by local royalties rejecting the control and occupation of the Dutch over their regions.

17. For 350 years, from the arrival of the first Dutch ships in 1596 to the proclamation of independence in 1945, Dutch rule was always tenuous. However, there were many areas in the archipelago which were independent from Dutch effective occupation including Aceh, Bali, Lombok and Borneo. Resistance against the Dutch colonial empire flared up throughout Indonesia. The exploitation of Indonesia by the Dutch contributed to the industrialization of the Netherlands. Indonesia made the Netherlands one of the major colonial powers.

18. Indonesia’s nationalism began to rise up in the early part of 20th century. Despite Dutch repression of nationalist organization at that time, the nationalist movement was finding a unified voice. The All Indonesian Youth Congress made an historic announcement in 1928, adopting the notions of one national identity as Indonesians; one country, Indonesia; and one language, Bahasa Indonesia. One well-known nationalist was Soekarno, who founded the *Partai Nasional Indonesia* (PNI) and struggled politically for the independence of Indonesia. Soekarno’s move incited the rage of the Dutch colonialists, who had him jailed for his actions. However, the path to independence still had a long way to go, even with the German occupation of Holland in 1940. At the beginning of the World War II, the control of the Dutch over Indonesia remained the same.

19. All was to change when the Japanese forces attacked Pearl Harbor and then stormed through South East Asia. Following the fall of Singapore, many Europeans fled to Australia and the Dutch colonial government abandoned Batavia, surrendering to the Japanese on 8 March 1942.

20. Indonesia was then occupied by the only Asian imperialist, Japan, whose Imperial Army entered Batavia on 5 March 1942, following the defeat of the Dutch in the war of the Pacific. The Japanese used a brotherly approach towards Indonesians when they first arrived. Carrying Indonesian flag alongside their “rising sun”, the Japanese proclaimed themselves to be “Indonesia’s elder brother from the east” and promised to end the western imperialism. The Japanese changed the name of the city onto which they first set foot to Jakarta from its former name of Batavia and then they eradicated the remnants of Dutch and other European signs in Indonesia. The image of the Japanese as liberators was soon changed when they imposed themselves on the Indonesian population, soon developing a reputation as cruel masters.

21. The occupation of Indonesia by the Japanese did not extinguish the Indonesians’ spirit of independence. Nationalist movements kept on fighting. The imperialist approach taken by the Japanese facilitated the rise of the nationalist movement. Japanese behaviour allowed nationalist leaders such as Soekarno and Mohammad Hatta to rise to prominence.

22. Indonesia proclaimed its independence on 17 August 1945 after a long struggle of more than 350 years against its colonizers but only became the 60th member of the United Nations on 28 September 1950, since its former colonizer was unwilling to recognize its independence and wanted to reoccupy it. The Government of the Netherlands only formally recognized the independence of Indonesia of 17 August 1945 this year during the 60th anniversary of Indonesia when the Foreign Minister of the Netherlands, during his visit in Jakarta in August 2005, made that recognition and apologized for the atrocities conducted by the Dutch during the colonial era.

23. The Government of the Republic of Indonesia is of the view that information on Indonesia’s geography and peoples, political structure, legal and administrative framework and practical measures in the elimination of racial discrimination is of paramount importance in this report. Hence, this part contains general information on natural resources, communities/peoples, political structure, and legal frameworks where human rights are protected, as well as information about and publication of all international instruments on human rights.

## B. The People

24. Indonesia is the fourth most populated country in the world after China, India, and the United States. The total number of Indonesia’s population in 2000 was 201,092,238 persons; in 2004 it was estimated to be approximately 216.4 million; and in 2005 it is projected to be approximately 219.1 million people.

25. Indonesia is a multicultural nation that does not discriminate against any of its people according to background. Hence, information on ethnic groups in Indonesia does not suggest any discrimination and is provided solely for the purpose of this report as well as to help the Committee understand the structure of Indonesian society. There are about 1,072 ethnic and sub-ethnic groups spread out all over the provinces of Indonesia, among them Javanese, Sundanese, Malay, Maduranese, Bataks, Minangkabau, Betawi, Bugis, Bantens, Banjars and Tiong Hoa (Chinese). They have distinctly different in languages, traditions and culture, and some of them even have their own scripts. To see some examples of ethnic groups in Indonesia, the population census of 2000 by the Central Board of Statistics in 2000 below can be used. The purpose of these figures is only to show that Indonesia really consists of many ethnic groups. However, it should be emphasized that every ethnic group has been given the same treatment.

26. The names of the ethnic groups in this report are intentionally used as they exist in Indonesia, because names given by foreigners (although commonly used) contain a sense of degradation or discrimination. For example, although Javanese, Sundanese, Bataknese, Makassarese, Madurese might be commonly used in English literature, in this report they are used as known in Indonesia as Java, Sunda, Batak, Makassar, and Madura ethnic groups.

## Table 1

## Indonesian ethnic groups

| No. | Ethnic group | Number | Percentage |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| 1 | Java | 83 865 724 | 41.71 |
| 2 | Sunda | 30 978 404 | 15.41 |
| 3 | Melayu | 6 946 040 | 3.45 |
| 4 | Madura | 6 771 727 | 3.37 |
| 5 | Batak | 6 076 440 | 3.02 |
| 6 | Minang | 5 475 145 | 2.72 |
| 7 | Betawi | 5 041 688 | 2.51 |
| 8 | Bugis | 5 010 421 | 2.49 |
| 9 | Banjar | 4 113 162 | 2.05 |
| 10 | Banten | 3 496 273 | 1.74 |
| 11 | Bali | 3 027 525 | 1.51 |
| 12 | Sasak | 2 611 059 | 1.30 |
| 13 | Makassar | 1 982 187 | 0.99 |
| 14 | Cirebon | 1 890 102 | 0.94 |
| 15 | Tiong Hoa | 1 738 936 | 0.86 |
| 16 | Gorontalo/Hulandalo | 974 175 | 0.48 |
| 17 | Aceh | 871 944 | 0.43 |
| 18 | Toraja | 750 828 | 0.37 |
| 19 | Nias, Kono Niha | 731 620 | 0.36 |
| 20 | Minahasa | 659 209 | 0.33 |
| 21 | Buton, Butung, Butong | 578 231 | 0.29 |
| 22 | Atoni Metto | 568 445 | 0.28 |
| 23 | Manggarai | 566 428 | 0.28 |
| 24 | Bima | 513 055 | 0.26 |
| 25 | Mandar | 504 827 | 0.25 |
| 26 | Sumba, Humba, Tau Humba | 501 345 | 0.25 |
| 27 | Sambas | 444 929 | 0.22 |
| 28 | Peminggir | 426 723 | 0.21 |
| 29 | Kaili | 412 281 | 0.21 |
| 30 | Sangir | 396 810 | 0.20 |
| 31 | Komering | 389 467 | 0.19 |
| 32 | Rejang | 333 635 | 0.17 |
| 33 | Ngaju | 324 504 | 0.16 |
| 34 | Sumbawa, Semawa | 319 423 | 0.16 |
| 35 | Luwu | 318 134 | 0.16 |
| 36 | Using, Osing | 297 372 | 0.15 |
| 37 | Kendayan, Kenayan | 292 390 | 0.15 |
| 38 | Tolaki, Laki-laki, Lolaki | 289 220 | 0.14 |
| 39 | Pepadun | 280 247 | 0.14 |
| 40 | Serawai | 279 154 | 0.14 |
| 41 | Darat | 275 914 | 0.14 |
| 42 | Muna, Tomuna | 267 722 | 0.13 |
| 43 | Kerinci | 254 725 | 0.13 |
| 44 | Dawan | 236 242 | 0.12 |
| 45 | Kutai | 224 859 | 0.11 |
| 46 | Bolaang Mongondow | 223 546 | 0.11 |
| 47 | Dayak | 221 957 | 0.11 |
| 48 | Musi Banyuasin | 213 918 | 0.11 |
| 49 | Lamaholot, Lamahot, Lamkolo | 206 488 | 0.10 |
| 50 | Belu, Teto | 197 302 | 0.10 |
| 51 | Rote, Roti | 185 316 | 0.09 |
| 52 | Pesaguan | 178 933 | 0.09 |
| 53 | Lio | 170 949 | 0.09 |
| 54 | Bakumpai | 155 906 | 0.08 |
| 55 | Tonteboan | 134 543 | 0.07 |
| 56 | Biak Numfor, Mafoorsch, Noe | 126 070 | 0.06 |
| 57 | Kei | 125 954 | 0.06 |
| 58 | Duri | 121 688 | 0.06 |
| 59 | Ambon | 120 969 | 0.06 |
| 60 | Dani, Ndani | 120 745 | 0.06 |
| 61 | Banggai, Mian Banggai | 118 556 | 0.06 |
| 62 | Gayo Lut | 117 509 | 0.06 |
| 63 | Selayar | 93 183 | 0.05 |
| 64 | Buol | 91 034 | 0.05 |
| 65 | Dompu | 90 635 | 0.05 |
| 66 | Lani | 85 685 | 0.04 |
| 67 | Abung Bunga Mayang | 85 342 | 0.04 |
| 68 | Gayo Luwes | 81 172 | 0.04 |
| 69 | Talaud | 79 818 | 0.04 |
| 70 | Seram | 78 955 | 0.04 |
| 71 | Lembak | 77 241 | 0.04 |
| 72 | Saluan | 77 151 | 0.04 |
| 73 | Saparua | 68 194 | 0.03 |
| 74 | Alas | 67 424 | 0.03 |
| 75 | Ekagi, Ekari | 66 823 | 0.03 |
| 76 | Sula | 63 282 | 0.03 |
| 77 | Makian | 60 985 | 0.03 |
| 78 | Bawean, Boyan | 60 703 | 0.03 |
| 79 | Katingan | 60 171 | 0.03 |
| 80 | Mentawai | 54 419 | 0.03 |
| 81 | Pasir | 54 162 | 0.03 |
| 82 | Galela | 52 639 | 0.03 |
| 83 | Yali | 51 258 | 0.03 |
| 84 | Maanyan | 50 505 | 0.03 |
| 85 | Aru | 48 261 | 0.02 |
| 86 | Ngalum | 46 130 | 0.02 |
| 87 | Singkil | 44 153 | 0.02 |
| 88 | Simeulu | 42 803 | 0.02 |
| 89 | Bajau, Bajao, Bajo, Bayo | 40 712 | 0.02 |
| 90 | Yamdena | 39 320 | 0.02 |
| 91 | Donggo | 38 050 | 0.02 |
| 92 | Bukat, Buket, Ukit, Bukut | 35 838 | 0.02 |
| 93 | Tengger | 33 886 | 0.02 |
| 94 | Arab | 33 498 | 0.02 |
| 95 | Tonsawang | 30 941 | 0.02 |
| 96 | Halmahera | 26 018 | 0.01 |
| 97 | Baliaga | 19 791 | 0.01 |
| 98 | Laloda, Loloda | 19 323 | 0.01 |
| 99 | Morotai | 13 968 | 0.01 |
| 100 | Antinggolo | 4 681 | 0.00 |
| 101 | Gebe, Gebi | 2 903 | 0.00 |
|  | Others | 13 972 741 | 6.95 |
|  | Total | 201 092 238 | 100.00 |

*Source*: Population Census of 2000. Compiled by Leo Suryadinata  
et al in Indonesia’s population (2003).

27. The method used by the Central Board of Statistics to categorize a person belonging to a certain ethnic group is based on voluntary information or responses by respondents. In that regard, although a person actually belongs to a certain ethnic group, he or she might prefer to register as part of another ethnic group. For example, a person with Tiong Hoa, Arabic or Indian origin might be more comfortable to be categorized as “Java” or merely Indonesian instead of Tiong Hoa, Arabic or Indian origin. Hence, difficulties sometimes arise in determining one’s particular ethnic group, especially in the case of mixed marriages. Usually there are four principles used to determine one’s ethnic group (*masyarakat adat*) i.e., names, languages, environment, and customs.

28. Indonesia is not only multi-ethnic but also multi-religious beliefs. Indonesians usually practice Islam, Protestantism, Catholicism, Hinduism and Buddhism as well as other beliefs, including traditional indigenous religions.

## Table 2

## Number and percentage of major religious denominations

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| No. | Religious Denominations | Number | Percentage |
| 1. | Islam | 177 528 772 | 88.2 |
| 2. | Protestant | 11 820 075 | 5.87 |
| 3. | Catholics | 6 134 902 | 3.05 |
| 4. | Hinduism | 3 651 939 | 1.81 |
| 5. | Buddhism | 1 694 682 | 0.84 |
| 6. | Others | 411 629 | 0.20 |
|  | Total | 201 241 999 | 100 |

*Source*: Central Board of Statistics (Badan Pusat Statistik), 2001.

29. The official working language in Indonesia is "Bahasa Indonesia". Originally, it is derived from Malay language, which is mainly spoken by the people in Riau province.

30. Along with its development and its spread throughout the country, a great number of other local languages have enriched Indonesian vocabulary and idioms. There are approximately 500 local languages and dialects spoken throughout Indonesia. They belong to different ethnic groups of the population. Some of the distinct local languages are Aceh, Batak, Sunda, Java, Sasak, Dayak, Minahasa, Toraja, Bugis, Halmahera, Ambon, Seram, several Papuan languages, and hundreds of others. To make the picture even more colorful, those languages are also spoken in different dialects. Although Bahasa Indonesia has become the *lingua franca*, local languages and dialects will continue to prevail and will be Indonesian’s richness throughout generations to come.

31. To keep pace with science and technology, religious, social and cultural progress, many words and terms have been derived from foreign languages such as Dutch, Chinese, Sanskrit, Arabic, and Portuguese etc.

## C. Geography

32. Indonesia is an independent state located in Southeast Asia and member of the United Nations since 27 September 1950. It borders Australia, East Timor, PNG, Malaysia, Singapore, Brunei Darussalam, the Philippines, and Palau.

33. Indonesia previously consisted of 27 provinces; however in line with the national reform and spirit of decentralization, in 2000 Indonesia consists of 30 provinces and currently Indonesia consists of 32 provinces.

34. Geographically, Indonesia is the largest archipelagic country in the world. Indonesia, located at Latitude 6 north to 11 degrees south, and at Longitude 9 degrees to 141 degrees east, has 1,919,440 sq. km total area. The total number of islands is 18,108 (based on Satellite Imaging Data (SID) by the Aviation and Space Institute in 2003). Indonesia consists of 5 major islands and about 30 smaller groups. The five main islands are Kalimantan (539,460 sq. km), Sumatra (473,606 sq. km), Papua (421,981 sq. km), Sulawesi (189,216 sq. km), and Java (132,107 sq. km).

35. Situated at a crossroad between two oceans - the Pacific and the Indian oceans - and bridging two continents - Asia and Australia, Indonesia lies in a strategic position that has tremendously influenced the country’s culture, society, politics, and economy. Indonesia’s water covers approximately 19.1 million square kilometers. The sea covers about 7.9 million square kilometers (including its exclusive economic zone) that constitutes about 81% of the total area of the country. Most of the land of Indonesia is masked by thick tropical rain forests, the land in which fertile soils are continuously replenished by volcanic activities like those of the island of Java.

## D. Political structure

36. As stated in the 4th Amendment of the 1945 Constitution of the Republic of Indonesia, Indonesia is a unitary state with a republic system and has organs of state including:

(a) The People’s Consultative Assembly (*Majelis Permusyawaratan Rakyat*);

(b) The House of Representatives (*Dewan Perwakilan Rakyat*/DPR);

(c) The Regional Representatives Council (*Dewan Perwakilan Daerah*/DPD);

(d) The Presidency;

(e) The State Financial Auditing Agency (*Badan Pemeriksa Keuangan*);

(f) The Supreme Court (*Mahkamah Agung*);

(g) The Constitutional Court (*Mahkamah Konstitusi*);

(h) The Judicial Commission (*Komisi Yudisial*).

37. The People’s Consultative Assembly (MPR), as a result of the 2004 General Election, has 678 members, which consists of the 550-member House of Peoples’ Representatives (DPR) plus 128 regional representatives (DPD). The DPR and DPD members are elected through direct general elections. The House of Representatives holds the power of the legislative branch, together with the President. In 2004, for the first time in Indonesia, the President and the Vice‑President were directly elected by the people. In the previous governments, the President and Vice President had been elected by the MPR, which gave the latter the designation of the highest state organ. The DPR Members, who come from 17 different political parties, are representatives of the people. They take an oath as regulated by the laws to represent the interests of the people in the exercise of their duties. In 2005 the heads of local governments i.e. Governors for provinces, Regents for regencies/municipalities and Mayors for cities will be directly elected.

Regent

Mayor

Governors

Coordinating Minister

Departmental Minister

Minister of Home Affairs

State Minister

Ministerial Level State Agency

Non-departmental State Agency

The Vice President

The Supreme Court

The President

The State Audit Board

The House of Representatives

People’s Consultative Assembly

Non-departmental State Agency

38. In exercising its functions in legislation, budget and supervision, the House has the following tasks and authorities:

* To formulate and enact laws together with the President;
* To deliberate and to approve on government regulation in lieu of law;
* To receive and deliberate bills proposed by the DPD related to the regional autonomy;
* To oversee relations between the Central and Regional/Local Government;
* To consider the establishment, expansion and amalgamation of regions;
* To monitor management of natural resources and other economic resources; and to involve the DPD in the deliberation;
* To take into account the consideration of the DPD on State Budget Bill and Bill related to tax, education and religion;
* To decide the State Budget together with the President by taking into account the consideration of the DPD;
* To oversee the implementation of laws, State Budget, and government policies;
* To select the Members of the State Audit Board while also taking into account the consideration of the DPD;
* To deliberate and follow up on the results of the audit of state budget spending submitted by the State Audit Board;
* To absorb, collect, accommodate and follow up the people’s aspirations; and
* To implement other tasks and authority as assigned by the 1945 Constitution and other laws.

In carrying out its tasks and authority, the DPR has to conduct consultations and coordination with other state bodies as well as summon state officials, legal bodies, or members of society to give explanations.

39. In 2003, as prescribed in the fourth amendment of the 1945 Constitution, the Supreme Advisory Council (*Dewan Pertimbangan Agung*/DPA) was abolished. Consequently, Law No. 3 of 1967 as amended by Law No. 4 of 1978 on the Supreme Advisory Council was abolished as well. This was in conjunction with the reform spirit in Indonesia, especially the establishment of good governance. By the abolition of this body, the Government seeks to increase the efficiency and effectiveness of the state’s authorities.

40. Based on the amended 1945 Constitution, Indonesia has established the Regional Consultative Council (*Dewan Perwakilan Daerah*/DPD) whose members were elected from each province through a direct general election. The DPD shall convene a meeting at least once in a year, and it may submit to the House of Representatives (DPR) draft bills on regional autonomy; relations between central government and regional government; the establishment, enlargement and amalgamation of regions; the management of natural and other economic resources; and other matters related to the financial balance between the center and the regions. The DPD may participate in any debates on autonomy and may supervise the implementation of laws regarding regional autonomy.

41. The President holds executive power, which gives him/her the right and prerogative to appoint the ministers and form a cabinet. The President is entitled to submit bills to the DPR and shall issue government regulations to implement laws as needed, as stipulated in Article 5 of the 1945 Constitution.

42. Other state bodies are the State Financial Auditing Agency and the Supreme Court, the Constitutional Court, the Judicial Commission and the State Financial Auditing Agency. They bear the responsibility for supervising and overseeing the state apparatus’ spending and income through its budgeting policy. The Supreme Court is the highest judicial authority in Indonesia. It shall have the competence to try cessation cases, to review regulations made under a law against a particular law, as well as other competences as provided by law.

43. Indonesia is also a multi-party system, with two large nationalist secular parties, Golkar and the PDI-P, and newly introduced during the 2004 elections, the Democratic Party, the President’s party of origin. The other main parties have an Islamic orientation such as the United Development Party (PPP), the National Awakening Party (PKB), the National Mandate Party (PAN) and the Prosperous Justice Party (PKS).

44. Since 2004 all political representatives, including the president, are directly elected. The next parliamentary election is due in 2009. Direct presidential elections were held for the first time in July and September 2004; the next presidential election is due in 2009.

45. In 1999, Law No 22 of 1999 on Local Autonomy and Law No 25 of 1999 on Balanced Finance between Central and Local Government have transformed the government system from being highly centralized to a more decentralized one, allowing for more autonomy at the local government level. The main objectives of decentralization are to provide flexibility to regional governments to manage their own affairs as part of the democratization process. In addition, decentralization will also empower and motivate all civil society organizations (CSO) to contribute to the building of democratic systems. However, Law No. 32 of 2004 on Local Governments guarantees that the power and authority shall be used accordingly with appropriate measures and control, and states a clear distinction between the issues which can be handled by local government, and which ones cannot.

46. Law No. 12 of 2003 on General Elections regulates the direct election of members of legislative body, the president and vice president. This is also a groundbreaking piece of legislation, which enhances women’s representation in political parties and parliament.

47. In addition, Law No. 32 of 2004 on Local Governments guarantees the power and authority to the local government to govern their own regions except in the case of 6 (six) matters, i.e., foreign affairs, defense, security, judiciary, national monetary and fiscal, and religion; these six matters are still under the authority of the central government.

## D. 1. The Armed Forces

48. The proclamation of independence of the Republic of Indonesia was followed by the forming and establishment of governmental institutions. However, the National Armed Forces was not directly formed afterward. On 23 August 1945, President Soekarno established the People’s Security Body (*Badan Keamanan Rakyat* - BKR) as an organization that has the task of protecting and securing people from any kind of threat. Since October 1945, the Government founded the People’s Security Army (*Tentara Keamanan Rakyat* - TKR) to replace the BKR. The first Commander *ad interim* was Muhammad Suryoadikusumo, Minister of Security, Soepriyadi, who was appointed as Commander in Chief, and Oerip Soemohardjo as the Chief of Staff of the TKR. The first TKR headquarters was in Yogyakarta. Mr. Soepriyadi never assumed his position as the Commander in Chief, and as his replacement, Colonel Soedirman, was appointed to fill the position on 18 December 1945 and promoted to full star General.

49. The TKR then became TNI. The establishment and solidity of TNI was expected to assure the resilience of the Republic of Indonesia against threats of any kind. TNI’s vision is to create a solid TNI and uphold professionalism in order to carry out its role as guardian of the sovereignty of the Republic of Indonesia and of the safety of the nation. Whereas the mission of the TNI is to complete its internal adjustment and to reposition itself as the main apparatus for state defense, in line with the guideline to the policy of the security and defense development known as Propenas 2002-2004.

50. The TNI is headed by a Commander in Chief who is directly responsible to the President. It consists of twelve territorial commands known as Regional Military Commands (*Komando Daerah Militer* - Kodam), representing the army in the regions. The Government is currently preparing a draft law on TNI to assure the professionalism of the TNI in the future. According to the Decree of the People’s Consultative Agency No.: VII/MPR/2002 article 2 the role and main duties of the TNI are:

(a) The TNI is the state’s apparatus with its role as National defense authority of the Republic of Indonesia;

(b) The TNI’s main duties are to guard Indonesia’s sovereignty, to guard the integrity of the Unitary State of the Republic of Indonesia based on 1945 Constitution and Pancasila, and to protect all of the nation and the archipelago from all threats and challenges to the integrity of the state and nation.

## D. 2. The Police

51. The Indonesian National Police (Polri) was established in 1945. It had been a national force, financed, directed and organized by the central Government. Its main duties were to maintain public order and security. Like the other armed services, the police considered themselves a social force active in national development and therefore participated in the armed services’ civic missions. The commander, the Chief of Police, is the highest-ranking uniformed police officer in the nation and is assisted by a deputy police chief. Police headquarters in Jakarta includes staff and several separate administrative bodies that handle specialized police functions.

52. The Police has its own territorial organization made up of seventeen territorial jurisdictions; each is known as a Police Regional Command (Polda). Each Polda is administratively subdivided at the district, sub-district, and village level. Functionally, the police are organized into a number of specialized elements. The largest of these are the uniformed police which include both the general police, who perform conventional police duties relating to the control and prevention of crime and protection of property, and the traffic police, who patrol the nation’s roadways and supervise the licensing of drivers and the registration of motor vehicles. Currently, Indonesian National Police operates under Law No. 2 of 2002 on the National Police of Indonesia.

## D. 3. Regional government

53. Indonesia consists of 33 provinces, including three special territory provinces of Aceh, Jakarta, and Yogyakarta. Each province has its own political legislature, headed by a governor, with extensive powers to administer the province.

54. The provinces consist of several *kabupaten* (municipalities), each of which is headed by a regent; and cities, each of which is headed by a *walikota* (mayor). The municipality or the city consists of several *kecamatan* (districts), each of which is headed by a *camat* (head of district). The district then consists of several *kelurahan*/*desa* (village groupings) headed by a chief of village (*lurah*).

## E. Legal framework

55. Based on Law No. 10 of 2004 (Article 7) on the Formulation of Laws and Regulations, the Indonesian legal hierarchy is as follows:

(a) 1945 Constitution (UUD 1945);

(b) Law (*Undang-undang*)/Government Regulation in lieu of Law (*Perpu*);

(c) Government Regulation (*Peraturan Pemerintah*);

(d) Presidential Regulation (*Peraturan Presiden*);

(e) Local Regulation (*Peraturan Daerah*).

56. The Constitution of state of the Republic of Indonesia from the year of 1945 is usually referred to as the 1945 Constitution. This is partly because the Constitution was drafted and adopted in 1945 when the Republic was established. Furthermore, the articles of the 1945 Constitution spell out the ideals and the goals for which independence was proclaimed on 17 August 1945 and defended thereafter. It reflects the spirit and vigor of the time when the Constitution was shaped. Preceded by a preamble, the Constitution of the Republic of Indonesia consists of 37 articles, 4 transitional clauses and 2 additional provisions. Indonesia’s 1945 Constitution (*Undang-undang Dasar* 1945) is the source of all the laws and regulations in Indonesia. It is the written basic Law that regulates statehood and has the function as the basis and reference for other regulations.

57. Law (*Undang-undang* - UU)/Government Regulation in lieu of Law (*Peraturan* *Pemerintah Pengganti Undang-undang* - Perpu) has two meanings, i.e.:

(a) Law in material terms is publicly enacted regulation and is made by the Government, both Central Government and/or local or regional governments;

(b) Law in formal terms is written decision, which establishes in a formal sense the source of law, as stipulated by article 5 paragraph (1) and article 20 paragraph (1) of the 1945 Constitution.

58. Government Regulation (*Peraturan Pemerintah* - PP) is enacted as an operational regulation to implement the Law of that particular Government Regulation, formed by the President and the House of Representatives. The 1945 Constitution gives authority to the President to enact and adopt Government Regulations to implement the Law as appropriate. In this sense, the President may not enact any Government Regulation unless the Law as the umbrella for the Regulation has been enacted so that the Regulation shall refer to that Law. In reciprocity, the Law cannot be effectively enforced when there is no Government Regulation to implement the Law.

59. The 1945 Constitution also implies that Presidential Decree (*Keputusan Presiden* - Keppres) is one of the legal regulations. The Presidential Decree was used for the first time in 1959 in accordance with the Letter of the President No. 2262/HK/1969 addressed to the House of Representatives, i.e. as the regulation which formed by the President to implement on the operational level of the Decision of the President. Through the Decree of the People’s Consultative Assembly No. XX/MPRS/1966, the Presidential Decree was officially adopted as one of regulations in accordance with the 1945 Constitution. The Presidential Decree contains decisions that especially (*einmalig*) implement the 1945 Constitution; the Decree of the People’s Consultative Assembly in the realm of executive branch of statehood; and the Government Regulation.

60. Other operative regulations are the Decree of the Minister, Instruction of the Minister, and several others which must comply with and have as its source a higher regulation such as laws, government regulations and the presidential decree.

61. Under international law there are at least five international documents related to the protection of race/ethnic groups i.e. Universal Declaration of Human Rights; International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights and their optional protocols; International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights, ILO Convention No. 100 of 1957, UNESCO Convention on Education Discrimination, and Convention Against Apartheid. Indonesia also played an important role in the formulation of the Durban Plan of Action on the Elimination of Racism, Xenophobia and Racial Discrimination.

62. In addition, there are regulations on the protection of indigenous people as well as women and children. The Government is now in the process of concluding the draft law on vulnerable groups, i.e., Convention on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, Convention on the Rights of the Child and the Slavery Convention. At present Indonesia is preparing new legislation to provide better protection and treatment for all ethnic groups. These include bills on the Rights of the Traditional Community (*Hak-hak masyarakat adat*); the Rights of the Remote Traditional Community (*komunitas adat terpencil*); and Recognition and Respect for the Traditional Community and Their Traditions (*Hak masyarakat adat dan tradisinya*).

63. The Government has given protection and special treatment to the remote communities in 27 out of 33 provinces (called *Komunitas Adat Terpencil*), among other things by providing housing, population administration and other matters related to their daily lives (prior to the issuance of Keppres No 111 of 1999), based on Law No. 6 of 1974 on the Principles of Social Welfare.

64. Article 28 (1) of the 1945 Constitution guarantees full respect for the rights for indigenous people. However, in reality, ensuring the survival of the indigenous people is proven to be a daunting task. The indigenous people live dependent on nature, not by social contract. They have full rights.

65. Indonesia also applies regulations and legal decrees established by ministers and the officials of ministerial level or the institution of the same degree as minister. Local Regulations cover Province Regulation, Sub-District Regulation and Village Regulation.

66. The Government of Indonesia is very committed to the promotion and protection of human rights in general. This can be seen from the state philosophy and through a set of national legislation that are related to human rights such as:

(a) Pancasila, particularly the Second Principle “Just and Civilized Humanity”;

(b) 1945 Constitution, Chapter XA, Art. 28A - 28J;

(c) MPR Decree No. XVII of 1998 on Human Rights;

(d) Law No. 39 of 1999 on Human Rights;

(e) Law No. 26 of 2000 on Human Rights Court;

(f) Law No. 23 of 2004 on the Elimination of Domestic Violence;

(g) Law No. 27 of 2004 on Truth and Reconciliation Commissions;

(h) Government Regulation No. 2 of 2002 on the Protection of Witness and Victim;

(i) Government Regulation No. 3 of 2002 on Compensation, Restitution and Rehabilitation against Gross Violation on Human Rights;

(j) Presidential Decree No. 40 of 2004 on National Action Plan on Human Rights (2004-2009);

(k) Laws on the Ratification of United Nations main Conventions:

1. Law No. 68 of 1958 on Ratification of Convention on Women’s Rights;
2. Law No. 7 of 1984 on Ratification of Convention on Elimination of all Forms of Discrimination against Women;
3. Presidential Decree No. 48 of 1993 on the Ratification of the Convention against Apartheid in Sports of 1985;
4. Law No. 5 of 1998 on Ratification of Convention Against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment;
5. Law No. 29 of 1999 on International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination;
6. Presidential Decree No. 36 of 1990 on Ratification of the Convention on the Rights of the Child.

67. In addition, the Government of Indonesia will ratify two main international covenants on Human Rights, i.e. the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) and the International Covenant on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights (ICESCR) in 2005.

68. Previously there was no specific legislation regulating the ratification of international convention until the enactment of Law No. 24 of 2000 on International Treaties. A convention at that time could be ratified either by law or by Presidential Decree. However, after the enactment of Law No. 24 of 2000, specific vital international conventions such as those concerning human rights could only be ratified through law. Indonesia, for example, ratified CERD using Law No. 29 of 1999, showing the importance of this convention.

69. To strengthen the legal framework in Indonesia, as mandated by the 1945 Constitution, the Government has established several new institutions, namely: the Constitutional Court, the National Law Commission, [Judicial Commission], Prosecutorial Commission, Police Commission, and the Ombudsman Commission.

70. In February 2000, the President of the Republic of Indonesia established the National Law Commission (*Komisi Hukum Nasional*) whose mandate is to advise the President on general legal matters, and to design plans in law reform with the assistance of members of other legal communities. The President also established the National Ombudsman Commission (*Komisi Ombudsman Nasional*) on 20 March 2000 with the mandate to receive, investigate and follow up reports from public concerning the protection of their rights and the services rendered by the Government.

71. The Judicial Commission was established in accordance with Law No. 22 of 2004. The establishment of the Judicial Commission is to ascertain free judicial system in Indonesia to guarantee further the promotion of justice and rule of law in accordance with the Constitution. The Commission has two main duties i.e. (a) to select and enlist candidature of Supreme Justices, and propose the promotion of candidates to the House of Representatives and (b) to ascertain the honor, dignity and the actions taken by the Justices. The Commission can be perceived as an oversight body for the Justices and the Judges within the Indonesian judicial system. The Commission consists of seven members that are elected by the President with the consent of the House of Representatives. The members are selected from former judges, law practitioners, law academicians, and members of community; and serve a five-year term. In carrying out their duties, the Commission is independent and free from the Government’s influences.

72. Prosecutorial Commission was established with the aim to ensure external supervision of the internal control mechanism of the prosecutorial system. The Prosecutorial Commission monitors and evaluates organizational conditions, the adequacy of infrastructure and human resources within the Attorney General’s office; supervises and evaluates the conduct of prosecutors in carrying out their jobs and/or outside their jobs; and submits recommendations based on monitoring, evaluation, and supervision to be followed up by the Attorney General. The Prosecutorial Commission will also oversee the internal supervision unit.

73. The Commission on the National Police was formed in accordance with Law No. 2 of 2002 on the Police Department. The Commission will be in charge of monitoring the working performance of the police. A team formed by the Police carries out the selection process for the members of the Commission. The selection procedure is similar to the procedures carried out to select members for both the Prosecutorial Commission and the Judicial Commission, although candidates for the latter were also required to pass a fit-and-proper test at the House of Representatives (DPR). The Judicial Commission also traces its legal basis to the fourth amendment of the 1945 Constitution, which authorizes the commission to recommend a candidate for the Head of Supreme Court. The Commission has nine members, of which six of the members are appointed from the public, while the other three come from the Cabinet. The Coordinating Minister for Political, Legal and Security Affairs acts as chairman, the Minister of Home Affairs acts as deputy chairman, and the Minister of Justice and Human Rights serves as a commission member.

74. Indonesia has also established the Constitutional Court (*Mahkamah Konstitusi*) as the outcome of the third amendment of 1945 Constitution, which is substantiated by the Presidential Decree No 147/M/2003. This new court has five authorities, which are:

(a) To review whether or not the laws are in accordance with the 1945 Constitution;

(b) To judge disputes on the competence of state institutions whose authority is rendered by the constitution;

(c) To dismiss political parties;

(d) To adjudicate disputes on the election result; and

(e) To decide on the Legislative opinion whether the President and/or Vice-President have been suspected to breach the laws such as the act of treason, corruption, bribery, or other grave crimes, or inappropriate acts.

75. The Indonesian Government has consistently given its paramount importance to the respect for and the implementation of human rights. In this regard, the Government of Indonesia introduced the first National Plan of Action on Human Rights 1998-2003, which was formally launched on 25 June 1998, exactly five years after the adoption of the Vienna Declaration and Programme of Action.

76. In 2004, the Government of Indonesia issued the second-term Plan of Action on Human Rights (for the period of 2004-2009) through Law No. 40 of 2004. The President of the Republic of Indonesia formally launched the Plan of Action on 25 August 2004 in Jakarta.

77. The main objective of this Plan is to ensure the enhancement of respect, promotion, fulfilment, and protection of human rights in Indonesia, taking into account the religious, customs and cultural values of Indonesian people based on the Constitution of 1945 of the Republic of Indonesia. Like the first National Plan of Action (for the period 1998-2003), the second one has established a timetable for the attainment of concrete goals in education about human rights issues.

78. As prescribed by the Plan Action for the implementation of the Decade, special attention has also been given to training police officers; prison officials; lawyers; judges; teachers and curriculum developers; the armed forces; international civil servants; development officers and peacekeepers; non-governmental organizations; the media; government officials; members of parliament; and other groups that are in a particular position to affect and effect the realization of human rights. In addition, the Government has been conducting similar programs in informal institutions, such as social and religious ones. This action springs from the conviction that many violations of human rights occur because of the lack of knowledge or understanding of specific human rights principles.

## F. Information, publication, national implementation of the contents of the Convention

79. The Government has taken several measures in order to ensure and guarantee the promotion and protection of human rights in Indonesia, namely, the ratification of the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination through Law No. 29 of 1999.

80. In order to ensure the implementation of the Convention, the Government of the Republic of Indonesia made some concrete steps or measures such as publication, dissemination, and harmonization of laws. In other words, the Government has done its utmost to ensure that information contained in the Convention be distributed and well implemented in the country.

81. For example, to disseminate this Convention, the Government has conducted activities such as follows:

(a) Publishing the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination in Indonesian language (Bahasa Indonesia) and in English, including the Law on the ratification of the Convention and made them available, free of charge, in a practical book;

(b) Distributing the publication of the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination, to all human rights stakeholders (National Commission on Human Rights and Civil Society);

(c) Conducting regular seminars at various university levels to disseminate the content of the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination.

82. Every province in Indonesia has established a provincial institution to implement National Plan of Action on Human Rights in the province. By 2006, all municipalities (*kabupaten*) will have their respective local institutions to implement the National Plan of Action.

83. The National Commission on Human Rights produced booklets on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination in 1999, and in 2000 conducted a seminar on that matter. In addition, the Agency of Press and Development Study (*Lembaga Studi Pers dan Pembangunan* - LSPP) published guidelines on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination in 2000. In addition, Nation State Solidarity (*Solidaritas Nusa Bangsa* - SNB), published a draft law on Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination in 1999.

84. Indonesia has also made some efforts in promoting and disseminating the value and norm on human rights including the rights of the minorities. The Government, NGOs and sixteen other institutions including UNICEF, associated in the Consortium on Civil Registration (*Konsorsium Catatan Sipil*), which was established in 2003, published a draft law on Civil Registration (*Catatan Sipil*). Various departments at different level and other institution from time to time made various efforts to disseminate norms and values of Human rights, both at the provincial and municipal level, especially to the government officials; local NGOs, journalists, university students, and academicians. Nation State Solidarity conducted some dissemination on the protection on minorities through seminars, and radio broadcasted discussion.

85. In addition, the Government has conducted a number of research studies on minorities with the objective to have the best protection on all groups including minorities.

# II. Relevant Information Related to Article 1 through Article 7

## Article 1

## Definition of discrimination

86. Law No. 39 of 1999 on Human Rights defines discrimination as “*every restriction, degradation, or exception, direct and indirect, based on differentiation of humans on the grounds of religion, ethnic origin, race, ethnicity, group, faction, social status, economic status, sex, language, political belief, that results in the reduction, contravention, or revocation, of the recognition, execution, or application of human rights and basic freedoms in political, economic, legal, social, cultural, or any other aspects of individual or collective life*'' (Article 1, paragraph (3) Law Number 39 of 1999 on Human Rights).

87. Law No. 39 of 1999 on Human Rights stipulates the protection of everyone from discrimination, as stated in article 3, paragraph 3, articles 17 and 26. Article 3 states: “*Every person has the rights for the protection of human rights and basic rights, without discrimination*.” In addition, article 26 states that every person has the rights to have, receive, change, and keep his nationality.

88. Article 17 of the Human Rights Law No. 39 of 1999 guarantees every person effective protection, through competent national tribunal and other public institution against any act of discrimination. The article reads: “*Everyone without discrimination, has the right to justice by submitting applications, grievances, and* charges *of a criminal, civil, and administrative nature, and to a hearing by an independent and impartial tribunal, according to legal procedure that guarantees a hearing by a just and fair judge allowing an objective and impartial verdict to be reached*”.

89. By the clear definition of discrimination in Indonesia’s laws, it is obvious that there is no discrimination because of descent, or national or ethnic origin, nor nullification nor impairment of the equal recognition, enjoyment or exercise of human rights and fundamental freedoms in all fields of public life in Indonesia.

90. There is no discrimination, be it direct or indirect; extreme or ordinary; or every day discrimination, in Indonesia since the national law guarantees the elimination of discrimination. The sanction of using discrimination is regulated in Law number 26 of 2000 on Human Rights Court.

91. Although Indonesia consists of more than 214 million people living in more than 600 out of 18,108 islands, and have more than 1,000 ethnic groups with their own customs, languages, and cultures. However all ethnic and racial groups are equal. This can be seen from the national language, Bahasa Indonesia that was derived from a small ethnic group, Malay language in eastern coast of Sumatra even though the biggest ethnic group is the Javanese.

92. In sum, it can be concluded that the definition of discrimination in Indonesia is in line and even broader compared to the definition of racial discrimination in the Convention.

## Article 2

## Condemnation to racial discrimination

93. The main legislative instrument related to the elimination all forms of racial discrimination is the 1945 Constitution that has entered into force since 18 August 1945 and was amended four times from 2000 to 2002.

94. The promulgation of the 1945 Constitution on 18 August 1945, long before the 1948 Universal Declaration of Human Rights, is an indication of how the founding fathers of Indonesia had already envisaged the paramount importance of human rights promotion and protection, including with respect to the elimination of all forms of racial discrimination.

95. Article 27 (1) of the 1945 Constitution clearly states, “*All citizens shall have equal status before the law and the government and hold without exemption the law and the government in esteem.*” This constitutional guarantee is very important since the Constitution is at the pinnacle of the hierarchy of laws in Indonesia. It means that there will be no laws that contradict the provisions of the Constitution. If by any chance there were any law that contradicts the provision of the Constitution, the Constitution shall prevail. That article also reflects the constitutional guarantee that all Indonesian citizens, without any exception, have the same status before the law and the government.

96. In other words, since its establishment, Indonesia has given attention to the issue of the elimination of all forms of racial discrimination, considering the existing pluralism of the Indonesian people, which consists of more than 1.000 ethnic and sub-ethnic groups with different languages, cultures, and traditions. Its unwavering commitment is also reflected in Indonesia’s motto “*Bhinneka Tunggal Ika*”, which means “Unity in Diversity”. The Founding Fathers realized that the success of development would prevail in Indonesia if the people strengthened their unity and common ground. Moreover, the basic philosophy of Indonesia is “*Pancasila*” (Five Basic Principles) in which one of its principles is “Just and Civilized Humanity.” One of the values enshrined in this *Sila* (Principle) is fighting against unjust discrimination.

97. The essence of the aforementioned statement is one among the other reasons why Indonesia became the party to this Convention. The step taken was a starting point for Indonesia as a democratic nation with democratically elected legitimate government that complies with the goals set up by the *Rencana Aksi Nasional Hak Asasi Manusia* (Indonesia’s National Plan of Action on Human Rights) of 1998-2003. To continue the Plan of Action, President Megawati Soekarnoputri, issued the Presidential Decree No. 40 of 2004 on “Indonesian National Plan of Actions on Human Rights of 2004-2009” which *inter-alia* focuses on the government’s priority on promoting and protection of human rights for the next five years, including abolition of racialism and racial discrimination.

98. In conjunction with the reform era in 1999, the people of Indonesia agreed to amend the 1945 Constitution in order to give a firmer guarantee of human rights for all Indonesians.

99. In 2000, 1945 Constitution (UUD 1945) was amended, which among other things aimed at guaranteeing the freedom of every individual from any acts of discrimination and the rights to the protection from such acts, which is stipulated by Article 27 of the 1945 Constitution. Article 30 of the 1945 Constitution stipulates the equality of rights and obligation in the area of state defense. Article 31 stipulates equal rights to education. In addition, there is one chapter (Chapter VII A) in the Constitution that regulates Human Rights.

100. Article 28D (3) of the Constitution also states, “*Each citizen has the right to equal opportunity in government.*” This provision is also very important since the constitution guarantees that all Indonesians, regardless of their race, ethnicity or religion, are equal before the law and that they have the same opportunities in the government. This important provision does not make any exception as to whether the position is at the highest level of government or at its lowest level; it means all Indonesian citizens have the same right.

101. Article 28I (2) of the Constitution states, “*Each person has the right to be free from acts of discrimination based on what grounds ever and shall be entitled to protection against such discriminative treatment*.” This constitutional provision further emphasizes that no Indonesian citizens shall be subject to any form of discrimination on whatever grounds, including those of race or ethnicity. In this regard, although Indonesia has more than 1,000 ethnic groups, all of them have the same rights.

102. The government is in the process of reviewing all existing laws to ensure that the related laws are being upheld in accordance with the principle of non-discrimination. As an illustration, on January 17, 2002, through Presidential Decree No. 6 of 2000, the Government revoked Presidential Instruction No. 14 of 1967 on the Chinese Religion, Beliefs, and Traditions. One of the considerations for the withdrawal of the latter is that such instruction has limited the so-called minority’s status as Indonesian.

103. The Government of Indonesia has continuously taken steps through legislation, the judiciary, regulation and administration to eliminate racism and discrimination in Indonesia. In this regard, the Government concentrates on promoting and protecting tolerance and mutual respect between different societies through education and reconciliatory dialogue. These efforts include the Law on Anti-Terrorism. Indonesia, like other countries, takes the stance that terrorists should be captured and put on trial, but without prejudice and without creating any links to any specific religion, ethnicity or country. All humans, regardless of race, language, sex, physical traits and other factors, shall be allowed to contribute to development as one of the conditions for helping peace and prosperity prevail.

104. One of the concrete and specific measures with regard to social, economic and cultural as well as other aspects, that has been taken by the Government to ensure proper development and protection for racial groups and certain individuals is the enactment of Presidential Instruction No. 7 of 2000 on the Policy Implementation and National Strategy on the development acceleration for Eastern Part of Indonesia. The Instruction is to accelerate development in the eastern part of Indonesia that will benefit the people in an area that consists of ethnic and racial groups that are different from the western part of Indonesia.

105. In addition, one of the goals of the Instruction is the urgent/important resolution of horizontal conflicts which among others things happened between *Dayak* people (indigenous people) and *Madura* peoplein West and Central Kalimantan, conflict between *Ambon* and *Bugis* people in Maluku island, and between *Ternate* ethnic group and *Tidore* ethnic group. Those conflicts, which occurred in the eastern part of Indonesia, have elicited the enactment of the Instruction. In addition, social and economic development in the eastern part of Indonesia is lagging behind in comparison with the western part of Indonesia. This condition/situation is considered to be a result of discrimination toward the people in eastern part of Indonesia.

106. In an effort to accelerate development in the eastern part of Indonesia, the government has carried out program activities in five areas, i.e.:

(a) Human resources development through strengthening health, education and culture;

(b) Economic development through utilization of natural resources as well as increased economic growth and purchasing power of the people;

(c) Infrastructure and supra-structure development through providing and optimizing infrastructure and supra-structure;

(d) Institutional development by strengthening of existing institutions;

(e) Investment promotion by providing incentive for investment in eastern part of Indonesia.

107. In addition, the Government has allocated a larger portion of its budget for the eastern part of Indonesia compared with the western part, which in fact has a larger population, in order to accelerate development in the former. For example, in 2003 the Department of Social Affairs allocated budget in a large amount of Rp. 365.840.000.000 for development programs in the eastern part of Indonesia, much higher than what was allocated for the western part of Indonesia, the sum of Rp. 361.840.000.000.

108. There have been efforts by the government to review and annul regulations that contain discriminatory treatment. For example, the Government has abolished of SBKRI (*Surat Bukti Kewarganegaraan Republik Indonesia*, which means Proof of Indonesian Citizenry) for Indonesians of Chinese origin.

109. However, in practice some people, especially native Indonesians, make use of this opportunity for their own interests. For example, banks sometimes require the SBKRI in lending money to customers despite Presidential Instruction No. 26 of 1998 forbidding racial discrimination that has stipulated that SBKRI would not be needed to borrow money from banks. In this regard, the local Governments of Batam, Semarang, and Solo have abolished the requirement of SBKRI for borrowing money from banks.

110. The abolition of SBKRI and marriage registration for those who follow a religion outside the five religions recognized by the government was also stipulated in Indonesia’s Plan of Action of Human Rights (RAN HAM) 2004-2009.

111. The City of Bogor no longer indicates religion on the Citizen Identification Card. The Decree of the Minister of Home Affairs No. 477/74054 of 18 November 1978 on incorporation of the religion denomination column on the ID card (KTP) was revoked by the Circular Note (*surat edaran*) of the Minister of Home Affairs No. 477/805/SJ of 31 March 2000. This action was taken with the objective to eliminate the sense of racial discrimination that may be imposed by such incorporation of religion column in the ID card.

112. There are several cases related to racial discrimination. Among others are “Probolinggo case” and “Malang case”, which involved religion-associated organizations. The “Probolinggo case” was a conflict between two different groups of Moslems, where the people who claim themselves to be the “righteous”, raided and destroyed the premise of the so-called “infidel group”. The authorities did not take any measures against the raiders, and detained the head of the so called “infidel group” instead. This was contrary to Law No. 8 of 1985 on Organizations, which stipulates that every organization has the right to conduct its activities.

113. Another case of discrimination involved Chandra Setiawan, a Confucian who in 2004 requested that his beliefs be mentioned in his ID card. His request was rejected by the local authorities who published his ID card, because Confucianism is regarded as a religion in Indonesia and there was no precedence for doing so. Chandra then made an appeal to the court, where he lost the case. A similar case also occurred when a Confucian couple wanted to register their marriage with the Civic Registration Office. The Office, for the same reasons as in the aforementioned case, also rejected their registration. The couple filed an appeal to the District Court, and the Court granted their appeal, advising the Office to register the couple’s marriage.

114. In order to prohibit organizational practices that support racial discrimination, the Government issued Law No. 8 0f 1985 on Organizations. This Law was applied in the case of Ahmadiyah, a faction of Islam, whose practices and beliefs have been regarded as contrary to the Law. Ahmadiyah, who publicly claim that their version of Islam is more righteous and superior compared with other factions, violated the provisions of the said Law. Using the Law as basis and guidance, the Government then banned this faction. The Government had no choice but to take such an action if it were to keep public order and avoid the spread of further conflict. The Government, however, did not restrict members of Ahmadiyah from conducting their personal religious activities.

## Article 3

## Condemnation of racial segregation and apartheid

115. The Government of Indonesia has adopted necessary policies on the elimination of racial discrimination in all forms and manifestations in order to avoid and combat racist doctrines and practices, to promote inter-racial mutual understanding and also to ward off the international community from all forms of expulsion and racial discrimination.

116. In addition, Indonesia has condemned apartheid. Article 9 of Law Number 26 of 2000 on Human Rights Court stated that apartheid is part of crimes against humanity. During the apartheid era in South Africa, the Government of Indonesia had also consistently condemned the practice of apartheid in that country.

117. There have been some concrete measures taken by the Indonesian Government to support acts for the elimination of all forms of racial discrimination. For example, the Government promulgated Presidential Decree No. 56 of 1996 on Nationality Certificate and followed with the issuance of Presidential Decree No. 4 of 1999 as the new regulation to replace Presidential Instruction No. 2 of 1980 which required a nationality certificate for the processing of certain matters (for example in the application process to obtain passport). The regulation has been considered counterproductive because of its discriminatory nature.

118. Furthermore, in implementing Presidential Decree No. 56 of 1996, the Government c.q. Ministry of Home Affairs has issued a Note of the Minister of Home Affairs No. 471.2/1265/SJ of 2002 on National Certificates as a follow-up to the Presidential Instruction No. 28 of 1998 on the elimination of the terms “indigenous” and “non-indigenous”. This is to ensure equal treatment and services for all the peoples of Indonesia in the field of government, social services and development and the elimination of all discrimination based on tribe, religion, race or place of origin.

119. As another example, in order to follow up promulgation of the Instruction of the President of the Republic of Indonesia Number 4 of 1999 and the Decree of the President of the Republic of Indonesia Number 56 of 1996, 19 Juli 2004 the Mayor of Surakarta enacted the Instruction of the Mayor of Surakarta Number 471/006/02/2004 on the Implementation of the Utilization of the Proof of Indonesian Citizenship*,* on*.* The Mayor’s Instruction then terminated the necessity for the citizens of Chinese ethnicity to obtain Proof of Indonesian Citizenship (*Surat Bukti Kewarganegaraan Indonesia*), especially in Surakarta, a city in Central Java.

120. Furthermore, through Presidential Instruction No. 26 of 1998 on the cessation of the use of the terms “indigenous” and “non-indigenous”, the Government of Indonesia has shown its further commitment to eradicating and preventing the occurrence of any form of discrimination in Indonesian society. This Presidential Instruction regulates the cessation of the use the terms of “indigenous” and “non-indigenous” in all official documents; grants the equal treatment and services for all the people of Indonesia; as well as reviews and adjusts all laws and regulations, programs, policies and the implementation of programs.

121. Following the above regulation, the government issued Presidential Decree No 6 of 2000 concerning the repeal of Presidential Instruction No. 14 of 1967 on Chinese religions, beliefs, and traditions. This regulation is a benchmark example in eradicating discrimination against people of Chinese ethnicity in Indonesia. The Decree stipulates that the implementation of religious activities, beliefs and Chinese traditions can be carried out without special permit from the government. Thus, the holding of festivals and Chinese traditions at the province or regency level would not need a permit from the Governor or Regent as in the past.

122. Furthermore, the government issued Presidential Decree No. 19 of 2002 on Chinese New Year as Public Holiday. The Decree stipulates that Chinese New Year ’s Day is a public holiday and it is to be nationally celebrated. The government also made another effort to amalgamate the ethnic Chinese with the native Indonesian by establishing a Working Group on Society Blending (*Pokja Pembauran*) through the Note of the Minister of Home Affairs No. 471.3/133 of 5 September 2002. In this regard, the Government of Indonesia is steadily putting to work the Working Group of Blending to cope with all obstacles related to efforts to place national unity on a firm basis. Central and Regional Governments, in co-operation with local organizations, had carried out all measures in expediting the process of national unification.

123. Indonesia has ratified the International Convention against Apartheid in Sports of 1985 with the Presidential Decree No. 48 of 1993. This showed that Indonesia would not tolerate acts of racial segregation and apartheid.

124. In some cases, if it is necessary and highly critical, the Government in rare cases has applied segregation. This step was taken with great precautions in order to prevent further conflict taking place and to restore order in the community. The nature of this segregation was only temporary, applied in conflict areas where two or more different ethnic and/or religion groups are involved. After order is restored, the Government cancels this segregation. An example can be seen in the conflict in Palangkaraya, Central Kalimantan, which involved Dayak and Madura in a deadly clash. Further elaboration is provided in the “Difficulties” part of this report.

## Article 4

## Condemnation of all propaganda and organizations that support the idea of racial superiority

125. The government of Indonesia has taken concrete legislative, judicial and administrative measures to ensure that any person who suffers discrimination as defined by Article 1 (3) of Law No. 39 of 1999 on Human Rights is protected. In this regard, a person shall not be subject to limitation, harassment or exile, either directly or indirectly, based on discriminatory differentiation. Thus, any acts that would cause discrimination based on religion, ethnic group, race, ethnicity, group affiliation, social status, economic status, sex, language or political beliefs are punishable by that law.

126. The Government of Indonesia has also promulgated Law No 26 of 2000 concerning the Human Rights Court to ensure that any act of discrimination is punishable and shall be processed in a human rights court. Article 9 of that law implies that the Human Rights Court has the obligation and the authority to assess, try and settle violations against human rights as well as cases of systematically conducted discrimination.

127. The Government of Indonesia’s concern about the protection of its citizens abroad is also expressed without any discrimination, which can be seen from Law No. 37 of 1999 on Foreign Relations, particularly Chapter V on the Protection for the Citizens of the Republic of Indonesia abroad.

128. Furthermore, effort to eliminate discrimination in all its forms, particularly in ensuring equal opportunity in the work-place and especially in public offices, is guaranteed through Law No. 43 of 1999 on the Amendment of Law No. 8 of 1974 on Employment Principles. In particular, Article 16, Paragraph 2 stipulates that every citizen of Indonesia has an equal opportunity to apply for public offices with given conditions. The effort to eliminate discrimination in work places has been strengthened through Law No. 21 of 1999 on the Ratification of the ILO Convention No. 111 on Discrimination (Employment and Occupation), 1958.

129. The most concrete measure taken by the government in adopting positive steps in eradicating discrimination in the work place is through Law No. 13 of 2003 on Employees. For example in Chapter III of the said law (“Equal Treatment and Opportunity”), especially Article 5, stipulates that every employee shall have equal rights without any discrimination in seeking employment.

130. Furthermore, Article 18 of the said law stipulates that every employee has the right to be recognized for his capabilities in particular areas of work after attending work-trainings that are conducted by Training Agencies, both in private agencies or in their workplace. Article 31 stipulates that every employee shall have equal right and opportunity to choose, obtain, and transfer their work and to earn an adequate living within and outside Indonesia.

131. The Government has also undertaken concrete measures to ensure that discrimination will not occur in sensitive places such as prison, among prisoners or in the case of ex-prisoners. Through Government Decree No. 31 of 1999 on Assistance and Counseling for Citizens, the Government of Indonesia has guaranteed that discriminatory acts will not take place. As clearly stipulated in Article 12 of the said Decree, in the case of a prisoner whose assimilation and opportunity to integrate have been revoked, such prisoner shall be put under special supervision.

132. The equal rights of disabled persons in attaining their social welfare in Indonesia are also guaranteed by the Government of Indonesia. Disabled persons enjoy the same opportunity as other persons in their efforts to enhance their social welfare, which are guaranteed by Presidential Decree No. 83 of 1999 on the Agency of Coordination and Control for the Enhancement of Social Welfare for Disabled/Handicapped People. Furthermore, Article 67, Paragraph 1 of Law No. 13 of 2003 on Employee stipulates that every employer who employs a disabled/handicapped person as their employee shall provide protection that would complement the degree of the disability.

133. From the provision of 1945 Constitution and other national Laws, it is clear that public servants shall not engage in any activities that may cause racial discrimination*.*  For example, Law No. 2 of 2002 on the Police of the Republic of Indonesia, particularly Article 4 stipulates that the Police of the Republic of Indonesia aim to maintain home security and public order, rule of law, and protection and service for the people while sustaining human rights.

134. In the field of political rights, the government has rendered its best efforts to take concrete measures designed to eradicate racial discrimination with due regard to the principles embodied in the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. For example, through Law No. 31 of 2002 on Political Parties, particularly Article 10, Paragraph 2 stipulates that the membership of the political parties shall be on voluntarily basis, open and non-discriminating for all the people of the Republic of Indonesia as long as they are concerned and accede to the parties’ constitution.

135. In addition, every citizen who is 17 years old or above has the right to vote as guaranteed by Law No. 12 of 2003 on General Election for the Members of the House of Representatives, Members of the Regional Council and Members of the Regional House of Representatives, particularly Chapter III (Rights of the Election) Article 13.

136. In the field of religion, there have been serious efforts of the government to review all decrees so as to avoid different interpretations, especially with regard to discrimination. These include the joint decrees of two ministers i.e. the Minister of Religion Affairs and the Minister of Home Affairs No. 01/BER/MAG-MDN/69 of 1969 on the Implementation of the Duties of State’s Apparatus in Guaranteeing the Order of the Conduct of the Religion and Prayer by its Believer. The Decree itself contains no discrimination against any religion; however, its implementation sometimes creates problems considered as discriminatory.

137. Articles 3, 17 and 26 of Law No. 39 of 1999 on Human Rights, prohibit all Government officials and public institutions from committing discriminatory acts.

138. In sum, it can be concluded that, as a matter of policy, in Indonesia there is no place for racial discrimination in any of its forms.

## Article 5

## Protection of the rights of all people against racial discrimination

139. The strong commitment of the Government of Indonesia to protecting its people from all forms of racial discrimination is also reflected in the third Amendment of the 1945 Constitution. Article 6, paragraph (1) of the 1945 Constitution (as amended) stipulates that, “*Candidates for the President and the Vice President shall be national of Indonesia by birth and have never granted any other nationality on a voluntary basis, have never committed or involved in any act of treason against the State, and are able both physically and mentally capable to carry out their mandated tasks and duties as the President and the Vice President*.” Such a provision is a quantum leap forward in the promotion and protection of human rights, especially political rights, and in particular in the fight to eradicate racial discrimination. The Article of the third Amendment of the 1945 Constitution guarantees that all Indonesian citizens with Indonesian nationality have equal opportunity, given that they have political and public support, to become the President or Vice President of Indonesia, regardless their status as native Indonesians or as that of non-native Indonesian descendants as long as they are able to comply with the provisions of the Article. The original text of the 1945 Constitution stipulated that only native Indonesians have the opportunity to be the President or Vice President of Indonesia.

140. The Indonesian Government has consistently given priority to the respect for and the implementation of human rights. In 2004, Indonesia introduced its second Plan of Action on Human Rights (for the period of 2004-2009) through the Presidential Decree number 40 of 2004. The President of the Republic of Indonesia formally launched the Plan of Action on 25 August 2004 in Jakarta.

141. The main objective of this Plan is to ensure the enhancement of, respect for, promotion, fulfillment and protection of human rights in Indonesia, taking into account the religious, customary and cultural values of Indonesian people based on the 1945 Constitution. As it had been with the first National Plan of Action (for the period 1998-2003), the second Plan of Action has established a timetable for the attainment of concrete goals in the area of education on human rights issues.

142. In the implementation of the Indonesian Plan of Action, special attention has been given to the training of the following : police officers, prison officials, lawyers; judges; prosecutors; teachers and curriculum planners; the armed forces; international civil servants; development officers and peacekeepers; non-governmental organizations; the media; government officials; members of parliament; and other groups that are in a particular position to affect and effect the realization of human rights. In addition, the Government has also been conducting similar programs in informal institutions, such as social and religious ones. The purpose of this action has been to improve the knowledge or understanding of the entities concerning specific human rights principles.

143. As part of the implementation of the 1945 Constitution, particularly article 34 on the protection of social security of the people, the government introduced Law No. 40 of 2004 on the Social Security System, which guarantees various basic needs of all citizens including health, welfare, etc. In addition, Article 41 of Law No. 39 of 1999 on Human Rights also guarantees the rights of the people to the fulfillment of their basic needs.

144. The principle of non-discrimination related to the rights of the child is integrated in articles 52 to 66 of Law No. 39 of 1999 on Human Rights, Article 2 of Law No. 23 of 2002 on Child Protection, and Article 4 of Law No. 20 of 2003 on the National Education System.

145. Deliberately committing acts of discriminating against or neglecting a child shall be subject to a term of imprisonment of a maximum of five years and/or a fine of not more than one hundred million rupiahs (Rp. 100.000.000,-), this has been stipulated in Article 77 of Law No. 23 of 2002 on Child Protection.

146. In the case of rape, investigation, prosecution and trials have been improved in order to protect the victims, especially from discrimination. In this regard, the Government has published booklets on the human rights protection for the police officers and guardians of the prisoners. In addition, a Memorandum of Understanding on the protection of victims of violations has been agreed upon by the Chief of Police, the Minister of Women Empowerment and the Minister of Social Affairs, especially to prevent discrimination against women.

147. The Government, in cooperation with UNHCR, has published guidelines for law enforcement officials on the respect for human rights in 2002. It contains some basic documents on the promotion and protection of human rights, including the protection of vulnerable rights.

148. Law No. 4 of 1997 on Disabled Persons, which is further regulated by Government Regulation No. 43 of 1998, stipulates that every disabled person has the right to equal opportunity in all aspects. As an example, a handicapped policeman named Bripda Nyoman Rintep, a surviving victim of a motorcycle accident who lost his sight in the accident, is still employed in Polda Bali as a telephone officer. This information was provided by the Indonesian Disabled Persons Union (*Persatuan Penyandang Cacat Indonesia*), an organization that then awarded the Chief of Polda Bali high distinction.

149. On political rights, the Government has reviewed decrees that are considered discriminatory or may be potentially discriminatory in their implementation. For example, the Constitutional Court reviewed some of the provisions of the Decree of the People’s Consultative Assembly No. VIII/MPR/2001, to rehabilitate the political rights of ex-political prisoners in 2004.

150. The May 1998 riot was considered to contain racial discrimination. There were many cases of rape and killing, which victimized many Chinese-descendant Indonesians. During the riots, which eventually led to the resignation of President Soeharto, the perpetrators seemed to target only people of Chinese ethnicity as their victims. The Government then established a Fact Finding Team to investigate the riots. The Team has submitted its findings to the Police for follow-up.

151. Concerning the rights to housing, the *Konsorsium Rakyat Miskin Perkotaan* (Urban Poor Consortium - UPC) has conducted a research study and has found out that there has been discrimination in housing, especially against people living on or below the poverty line.

## Article 6

## Rights of the victims to remedies

152. Indonesia is a state that upholds the rule of law; therefore, it has a strong commitment in implementing the Convention. Indonesia guarantees the elimination of any acts of racial discrimination in its Constitution 1945. In particular, Article 27 (1) states, “*every citizen is equal before the law and the Government is obliged to respect the law without any exception*.” Furthermore, every citizen of Indonesia has the right to be free from any discrimination and to enjoy protection from discrimination as stipulated in Article 28 (2) of the 1945 Constitution.

153. The law to implement the 1945 Constitution with regard to human rights is Law Number 39 of 1999 on Human Rights, which strictly regulates and guarantees protection from discrimination. For example, Article 17 of the Constitution guarantees, access to obtain justice without discrimination. Article 17, *inter* *alia*, stated, “*everyone, without discrimination, has the right to obtain justice by submitting plea and complaints*”.

154. Furthermore, Indonesian nationals are also free to choose their citizenship without any discrimination, as is stipulated in Article 26 of the 1945 Constitution: “*everyone has the freedom to choose his/her citizenship and without discrimination may enjoy the rights that are inherent to the citizenship, and is obliged to fulfill his/her obligations in accordance with the prevailing laws*.”

155. As a follow-up to the ratification of the Convention, the government has promulgated several laws to abide by the Convention and to show its seriousness in eliminating all forms of racial discrimination. For example, it has enacted Presidential Instruction Number 26 of 1998 on the cessation of the use of the terms “indigenous” and “non-indigenous” and the elimination of all forms of discrimination.

156. In this regard, the first instruction of the said Presidential Instruction clearly orders ending the use of the terms “indigenous” and “non-indigenous” in policy implementation, program planning or in government activities. Furthermore, the third instruction abrogates racial policies conducted by the former government by reviewing all laws and regulations, policies, programs, activities in business, financial/banking, citizenship, education, health, job opportunity, salary and concerning other worker rights.

157. TheGovernment has promulgated Presidential Decree Number 6 of 2000 to implement the Decree of the President of the Republic of Indonesia Number 56 of 1996, thus revoking the Presidential Instruction No. 14 of 1967 on Chinese Religion, Belief, and Tradition. Under this Decree, Chinese-Indonesians can freely carry out their traditions without asking for prior permission.

158. In efforts to eliminate all forms of racial discrimination, the National Commission of Human Rights has established Working Committee on Evaluating Discriminative Laws and Regulations. The members of the Committee are from the National Commission of Human Rights and NGOs such as Anti-discrimination Movement (*Gerakan Anti Diskriminasi -* GANDI) and Nation Unity Communication Forum (*Forum Komunikasi Kesatuan Bangsa* - FKKB). The National Commission on Human Rights has also established Anti-discrimination Working Group. One of the results of the Committee is a comprehensive study with regard to the elimination of racial discrimination.

159. Law No. 26 of 2000 and Law No. 27 of 2004 on the Commission of Truth and Reconciliation (*Komisi Kebenaran dan Rekonsiliasi* – KKR), contains provisions on reparation and compensation for any damages suffered as a result of racial discrimination.

160. To implement Law No. 26 of 2000 on the Human Rights Court, the Government has further enacted Government Regulation No. 3 of 2002 on Restitution and Remedies for the victims of gross violations of human rights.

## Article 7

## Education and information on the prohibition of racial discrimination

161. The Government of the Republic of Indonesia is of the view that mass media plays an important role in promoting and protecting human rights. Support from the mass media is essential helping the government disseminate the values of human rights to all people, in particular the elimination of discrimination. Mass media is also a main source of information for most of the people since they have access to radios, newspapers, magazines and television channels. Mass media has a strong influence on the shaping of public opinion.

162. Considering the importance of the role of mass media and its independence in disseminating information to the public, the only thing that the government can do is to support any positive efforts by press organizations in teaching people to combat racial discrimination. For example, the Press and Development Study Institution (LSPP) has published a book on the International Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Racial Discrimination as a pocket book for journalists in doing their job. LSPP also actively holds training sessions for journalists in this regard. The output of these training sessions has been published in the form of a book, entitled “From uniformity to diversity, Multi-Cultural Perspectives in Media.”

163. With regard to the indigenous people issue, it cannot be denied that some local or international groups have tried to misuse the issue to criticize the Government. However, their efforts seem to have failed. For example, Indonesia is considered by the “Water Institution” in Canada as the best example for dealing with indigenous people.

164. Law No. 40 of 1999 on the Press is much more advanced compared with Law No. 21 of 1984 on the same issue. The government has also enacted Law No. 9 of 98 on the Freedom of Expression. Should there be complaints from the society regarding the performance of the press, they can be filed with the Indonesian Broadcast Commission, an organization that will respond to the case.

165. The enactment of Law No. 31 of 2002 on Political Parties was based on the consideration that democracy shall uphold the principle of non-discrimination. The establishment and presence of political parties, then, shall ensure that democracy prevails, which means that political parties shall also adopt non-discriminatory principles. Article 6, paragraph (c) of the Law implies that political parties shall promote a democratic atmosphere. Article 9, paragraph (d) holds that political parties shall also promote the protection of, and respect for, human rights.

166. The curriculum for Indonesia’s educational institutions, from elementary level to university, has disseminated the spirit of respecting all people, regardless of their differences. For example, the Civic Studies that are taught from elementary school until university promote the respect of others.

167. Law No. 20 of 2003 on National Education stipulates that every person in Indonesia has the right to education regardless of race or ethnicity.

# III. Difficulties encountered by the Government in implementing the Convention

168. Although the national motto of Indonesia is unity in diversity (*Bhinneka Tunggal Ika*), in reality efforts to prevent conflicts must not be taken for granted. In 1994, for example, an ethnic clash took place in Palangkaraya, Central Kalimantan. The clash was between the original population (Dayak ethnic group) and new settlers (Madura ethnic group) who came from Eastern Java mainly for the purpose of transmigration. Because of a misunderstanding, the two ethnic groups were involved in a conflict that caused many casualties on both sides. Hundreds of persons, mainly from the Madura ethnic group, lost their lives, whereas those who survived were forced to leave the conflicted region.

169. The local government had no choice but to separate or segregate the two ethnic groups for awhile. However, this policy was only temporary and only to prevent more severe damage. Many members of the Madura ethnic group left their homes in Central Kalimantan, and after some time they naturally went back to their homes in Kalimantan. Now they live together side by side, but they drew a very important lesson from the events, i.e., about how to live harmoniously.

170. The fact that Indonesia is a multi-cultural, multi-racial, multi-religious and multi-lingual country has forced the government to find very innovative ways to make all ethnic groups feel secure and fairly treated without discrimination.

171. Cultural differences among ethnic groups shall not be undermined as in the case of Kalimantan in 1994. One of the observations concerning why the conflict took place was that it was a result of cultural misunderstanding. The new settlers, the Madura people, have customarily always brought machetes wherever they go to work every day. These machetes are multi-purpose tools and are very useful in helping them accomplish their daily work. However, for Dayak people, bringing machetes was interpreted as a symbol of war. In addition, the Dayak people consider trees to be the palace of their holy spirit and that trees bring life. The Dayak people hardly ever cut trees because they consider such an act to be damaging to their lives. For Madura people, however, cutting trees is a normal activity.

172. The increase of internally displaced persons in Indonesia, especially due to natural disasters, makes it necessary for the Government to prepare a set of guiding principles for these situations, with the objective of preventing discrimination.

173. The discrepancy of understanding between local governments and the central government on the promotion and protection of human rights also contributes to the difficulties in these situations.

174. Some Indonesian regulations need to be harmonized to accommodate the concerns of *masyarakat adat*.

175. In other words, the government’s efforts to handle the many people in Indonesia (the fourth largest population in the world), with so much diversity in terms of ethnic group or race, custom and culture, religion and beliefs, language and script, living in more than 17 thousand islands of archipelagic Indonesia, should not be undermined nor underestimated. Only with the blessings of God Almighty, may this country be well governed.

# IV. Conclusion

176. Indonesia is a multi-racial, multi-cultural, multi-religious, and multi-lingual country. Yet since its independence in 1945 all people and ethnic groups in Indonesia have been considered equal and have the same rights and obligations in all aspects of life. This is guaranteed by the Constitution and by other national laws of Indonesia. The state’s principles, “Pancasila, which also emphasize humanity, as well as the national motto, “unity in diversity”, help Indonesia in this important endeavor.

177. Although Indonesia has an unswerving belief and commitment to the principle eliminating all forms of discrimination, Indonesia realizes that with developments in political, social, economic and cultural life much needs to be done in order to make the convention work in the country.

178. In this regard, Indonesia has taken a number of concrete steps to ensure the implementation of the Convention in the country. This is being done by adjusting or furthering measures to strengthen the cohesiveness of the people and to guarantee that the more than 201 million citizens enjoy equal rights and treatment. The National Plan of Action on Human Rights 2004-2009 also contains concrete policies for the elimination of racial discrimination.

## List of Annexes

1. 1945 Constitution

2. Law number 39 of 1999 on Human Rights

3. Law number 26 of 2000 on Human Rights Court

4. Presidential Decree Number 40 of 2004 on the National Plan on Human Rights of 2004‑2009 and its annexes

5. Presidential Instruction number 26 of 1998 on the Cessation of use of terms of “pribumi” and “non-pribumi” in all formulation and policy, activity of the Government, program planning and its implementation

6. Presidential Instruction No. 4 of 1999 on the Implementation of Presidential Decree No. 56 of 1999 on Nationality Certificate

7. Presidential Decree No. 56 of 1996 on the Certification of the Indonesian Citizenship

8. Presidential Decree No 6 of 2000 on the revocation of Presidential Instruction No. 14 of 1967 on Chinese Religions, Beliefs, and Customaries

-----

1. \* This document contains the initial, second and third periodic reports of the Republic of Indonesia, due on 25 July 2000, 2002 and 2004, submitted in one document. [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
2. \*\* In accordance with the information transmitted to States parties regarding the processing of their reports, the present document was not formally edited before being sent to the United Nations translation services. [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
3. \*\*\* The annexes to the report submitted by the Government can be consulted in the files of the Secretariat.

   GE.06-41270 (E) 030706 [↑](#footnote-ref-4)